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Village of Westville   


Regular Meeting 
July 15, 2020

7pm

Mayor Weese called the meeting to order at 7:00pm, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

Present at Roll Call: Sandlin, Hall, Delhaye, Jenkins and Hughes, as well as Treasurer Larson and Village Clerk Slavik. Dunham was absent.
AGENDA

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to move item 19B up in case the officers present got called out. Motion by Hall; second by Delhaye. Motion carried. 

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the amended agenda. Motion by Delhaye; second by Hall.  Motion carried

Weese said Police Officer Misty Smitley works for Rossville and has for almost 3 years; hers was one of two resumes Westville received. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to hire Misty to fill a full-time position.  Motion by Hall; second by Delhaye. Motion carried.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Bob Heaton said the Westville American Legion wants to get an honor guard to march behind the Legion on Washington and to the park on Labor Day and asked the crowd limit for Labor Day. Weese said we still have to social distance and it is supposed to be limited to 50 people. Hall said Doug Toole from the Vermilion County Health Department was at a meeting the other night at St. Mary’s and said that if people distance, there can be more than 50 people. Weese said we will work with them on it and closing the streets.
MINUTES

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Regular Meeting minutes from 06-17-2020, the ZPCIC minutes from 06-22-2020 and the Special Meeting minutes of 07-01-2020 and place on file.  Motion by Hughes; second by Sandlin. No further discussion. Motion carried. 

CLAIMS

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the Claims and place on file. Hall asked about the two amounts listed for the flooring at the water plant. One company prepped the floors and the Village paid the other company who poured the floors half down and the second half is reflected on these claims. Also, Vickie had discussed with Don the amount of interest the Village is paying on the IEPA loan to upgrade the Michigan St. Lift Station, because there are four years left on the loan and the Village pays over $8,000.00 alone in interest annually out of WWDZ. It would be an over $30,000.00 savings to pay it off early. Hall would like to see a plan to pay that off early or pay it down faster.  Motion by Hall; second by Delhaye. No further discussion. Motion carried.

CLERK REPORT

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Clerk Report, turn the money over to the Treasurer and place the report on file. Motion by Hughes; second by Jenkins. Motion carried.   

TREASURER’S REPORT: 
Larson said as of the end of June our revenues are holding and we are running close to budget. Weese said because of storms we are cutting a lot of trees; more than we expected. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report and place on file. Motion by Sandlin; second by Hughes. Motion carried.
COMMUNICATIONS 

Mayor Weese read a thank you card for the planter that the Village sent when Mark Dunham’s mother, Emma Dunham, passed away.
STREETS & ALLEYS
Chairman Hall highlighted items on the report and said after another tree comes out, we will fix a sidewalk on Adams. There are two young men from the high school helping in the park and they are doing a good job. Paul does not have a bid yet on the tree on Adams that is hanging over. Bennett said the squares on Adams and W. Williams are ready. Klugow has been out of town and will give us a quote.

Streets & Alleys Report by Paul Miller June 13 through July 10, 2020

Streets & Alleys • Pick up load of cold patch • Patch alley between Washington/Adams east and west • Take old computers out of Village Hall • Cold patched to N. Scott • Blow off air conditioning units at Village Hall • Took dirt to 4 Church St. Sewer • Cleaned off storm sewers and catch basins as needed • Dig up manholes for engineer • Put drain in on Bridgett • Repair manhole on Jules • Put concrete around catch bason on Maple Sidewalk • Cut out sidewalk on Adams, set up sidewalk form boards • Cut roots out and set up sidewalk form boards on W. Williams Park •  Hook up plumbing, clean and open restrooms • Pick up two loads of dirt in the park from Crow’s Nest pad prep Buildings & Grounds • Pick up trash on Village properties as needed • Mow, weed-eat and spray (17) Village-owned properties as needed • Clean Village Hall for Barton retirement party

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the report and place on file. Motion by Sandlin; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried. 

SEWERS

Chairman Delhaye highlighted items on the report. Weese said we reached Ribbe and he will get started on the alley soon and will put two manholes in. Weese said people keep moving our barricades so we want to get this job done.
SIDEWALKS 

Chairman Sandlin had nothing to report besides what Hall already said.
POLICE 

Chairman Hall hi-lighted items on the report.  There were 23 reports and 138 calls. Booe has a resume for a part-time officer, but it still needs checked out. Varvel said Georgetown’s car was ordered right before ours and they will get it mid-August to the beginning of Sept., and we should be right behind them. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the report and place on file. Motion by Hughes; second by Jenkins. No further discussion. Motion carried.

GAS & WATER 

Chairman Delhaye highlighted items on the report and asked if we are shutting of delinquent accounts. Weese said the state’s order to not shut customers off is extended to the end of July. Weese said there are close to 49 that need turned off. The landlords are the ones hurting the most and the Village because we must pay the bill. We will collect it eventually because it must be paid before they can be turned back on. Bennett said we have an annual survey and were required to test 1/5 of the town but he tested ¼ of the town, and this time we split the town in thirds and each year you have to do schools, churches, businesses and downtown areas. We odorize the gas we get from Panhandle, regulate it and disperse it to the regulator stations, and it is 100#. It was a good survey. They went Clark across from Dollar General south to Pennsylvania and over to Maple and it was done in two days. There were 9 above ground leaks; a reg was venting at DQ and they changed it. The others were old meters at the index and all you can do is change the meters out. The others were on a loop and they greased the shutoffs. There were 3 underground leaks on service lines in Class 2 and you monitor each six months; and Class 2 leaks do not have to be fixed but he said we fix them anyway and they’re scheduled for the first week of August.  Bennett said Cemetery Rd. and E. Main are where two valves need changed and are planned for September and there is major traffic control involved. 
GAS & WATER REPORT BY SUPT MICHAEL BENNETT for June 13 through July 10, 2020.
In the Water Department they changed meters, worked on repairs, took routine water samples, changed daily totalizer chart, calculated daily usage, took chlorine residuals, swept/mopped plant, took lead and copper samples and will be taking THM/HAA samples. In the Gas Department they changed meters, worked on repairs, changed daily high/low charts, checked odorizer daily, patrolled gas system, took odorant readings, had a gas leak survey and had gas OQ training on tapping and purging. In Other Business they mowed grass and put weed killer down, formed sidewalk at W. Williams and Adams St. and dug a storm sewer at Jules and Cook St.

JU L I E CALLS 
              32                 
Gas & Water Work orders  9

Water Work Orders 
 20                 
Odor Calls    

        4

Gas Work Orders 
  4                 
CO Calls     

        0

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the report and place on file. Motion by Hall; second by Sandlin. No further discussion. Motion carried.

PARK

Trustee Delhaye highlighted items on the report and said Razmus is going to build the “Crow’s Nest” (announcer’s booth) at no charge and has ordered the metal for the roof and trim. He said we still need to insulate the board room and council room. We are in the process of drawing for the gun raffle. We lost a tree at the south side of the concession stand but it was split. Youth football may or may not happen (Georgetown and Hoopeston already cancelled their season); Catlin would be on school property and the school may not allow it. Westville is going to check with insurance to see how they feel. There are probably only 3 teams remaining. Weese said Georgetown closed theirs down because the regulations were too much for the kids to handle. Delhaye said there is a franchise meeting this week.  Paul Miller said we are not having much luck removing grass from the ball diamonds with the dragger and so they sprayed some weed killer. Hall still thinks we should fill them up and then drag them out if you go to use them. Delhaye thinks they are too overgrown for weed killer. Hall wondered about Stock & Field having something that could be used. 
BUILDINGS/GROUNDS

Chairwoman Hughes highlighted items on the report and said roof repairs at the depot were made from insurance. Mayor Weese said that the Land Bank needed a new representative, as Dena Jenkins needed to step down for personal reasons, and Mary Ann Hughes has agreed to step in. Mike Davis sent a questionnaire about abandoned properties in Westville, and Booe made a list of the obvious ones we knew about. Some are abandoned and some need worked on and people are still living in them. Weese said at least 6 were purchased through tax sales for $750 and most of the companies that buy them are from Champaign; they do not know what they are buying. One is the house behind Stone Mountain, there are a couple on Virginia abandoned for a long time. These buyers go in and look and if they can tear them down cheaply, they will do that. If they need re-hab they do that and recoup their money by selling them after rehab. Mike Davis with the Land Bank seems gung-ho and was upset the county did not inform them these properties were up for tax sale for only $750. He will try to give the buyers their money/fees back to get them for the land bank and then work with them. There are a couple of properties that we mow every year because the family members have walked away from them. It must go through court to take these houses.
Unfinished business
(none)
NEW BUSINESS

The Governor declared November 3, 2020 as General Election Day and it becomes a holiday for 2020 only. The holiday schedule is modified with Resolution #2020-03. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adopt the resolution. Motion by Jenkins; second by Hughes. Motion carried.

Weese said with the government COVID relief package, it looks like the only money we will get reimbursed is for sanitizer, masks and sanitizing buildings. Our max was $130,000.00 and was based on per capita and it is for expenses through August 1st. 

Weese said we had a special meeting July 1st because we cannot get officers and we are starting to lose them partly because of low wages. We will look at the rest of the raises and look at each department. For the police, the hourly rate will increase $1.00 per hour for full-time officers and $1.50 per hour for part time officers. This makes Westville even with other towns; we were a little low on full time, but the insurance coverage makes it up. Justin will stay here for the $1.00 per hour increase; Tilton offered him more than that. Weese said we will look at the other departments as quickly as we can. Sandlin said he is not for different amounts for different people; he is for equal raises for everyone. 
Mayor Weese said there will be free COVID TESTING at Judith-Giacoma school on Wednesday, July 22 from 9am to 5pm in the circle drive, whether you have symptoms or not.
ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adjourn at 7:42 p.m. Motion by Jenkins; second by Hall. Motion carried.  
